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	PAILTON PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL HELD IN PAILTON VILLAGE HALL ON 27 March 2023

Present:

Councillors:  Anthony Gillias (Chair - TG), Tina Simpson (Vice Chair -TS),   Kristian Shaw (KS)
David Towner (DT)  Mark Foxon (MF)


	In attendance:
Mrs L Bendall (Clerk/RFO to the Council) and four members of the public.
Ref

Action
1.03.23
Chairman’s Welcome and Apologies for absence: The chairman welcomed all to the meeting.
· Apologies for absence were given from Cllr Adrian Warwick of WCC.

· TG reported that Mark Foxon had volunteered to be co-opted to the Council and TG proposed that he be accepted, this was seconded by TS and agreed by all. 
2. 01.23
Declarations of Interest were given by  Cllr A Gillias, as a Councillor for Rugby Borough Council (RBC) and Chair of RBC’s Planning Committee and Cllr K Shaw as contract holder for the village amenity grass cuts for Pailton Parish Council (PC). 
3.03.23
Standing orders were suspended to allow members of the public to address the meeting  
a. A resident raised concerns about the brook beside the allotments and the debris/fallen branches in this area.  He had contacted the landowners who lived in the Manor House to ask them to clear the area which is on their land.  They had agreed but so far no work had been undertaken.   After discussion it was agreed that the resident would ask the landowner once more and copy the Clerk into the email.  If no action is taken, the clerk will report the matter to WCC for action as if not cleared it will increase the risk of flooding in heavy rain.

The meeting also discussed the risks from the very tall trees on the adjacent Manor House land and it was agreed to ask the WCC tree officer/environmental health to look at these as they present a real health safety issue.
Clerk
Clerk

4.03.23
Standing Orders were resumed.
5.03.23
Minutes:  TG proposed that the minutes of the previous meeting held on 

27 February be accepted and signed as an accurate record of the meeting.  This was seconded by DT and approved by all.
6.03.23
Matters Arising  
· There were no matters arising that are not covered on the agenda.
7.03.23
Information Reports
a. County Councillor: No report this month
b. Borough Councillor: TG shared the following information:
· TG met with the A5 partnership this month including two representatives from Highways England who are looking at schemes to improve the Gibbet Hill roundabout which is becoming more urgent as the essential infrastructure improvement are not keeping pace with completion of new warehouse/distribution centres.
· He also reported on the work of the Warwickshire Chamber of Commerce that had helped with advice, training and grant applications for 84 new business.
· RBC are proposing to demolish part of the main shopping street in Rugby and replace it with a new mixed use development to provide 11 new commercial units and 200 new flats.  As part of this plan to regenerate the town centre the market area will be expanded and new open spaces created for events.  In addition, the existing town hall would be redeveloped to provide 2000 homes.  The intention is to bid for funding from the ‘Shared Prosperity Fund’.
c. Village Hall Trust – Lesley Anne French presented her report on behalf of the Trust.
1. A slipped tile that led to a leak in the hall will be repaired in early April.
2. Free family events at Easter include games, a mad hatters tea party, an easter bonnet competition and free easter egg for every child in the village.

3. The Trust has installed four disco lights in the hall, and a new coffee machine, which it is hoped will strengthen the appeal of the hall to users.
4. On 22nd April there will be a Live and Local event by the Latchpen gypsy, jazz folk group.  Tickets will cost £13 and include a light supper.
5. Discussion was held on the village Coronation Event for Sunday 7th May from 2 – 5pm.   The Trust will supply tables and chairs, TG to arrange sound system and road closures and families to bring their own food for a real community event. It was agreed to register the event on the official Palace website.  If the weather is bad the Trust said the hall can be an alternate venue,
6. Work is underway for the fete on Sunday 2 July and planning meetings and to ensure the event matches its billing of the ‘Fete of all Fetes’  the Trust asked if this could become an Agenda item for the PC so that plans can be shared and help supplied when needed.
d. Playing Field Working Group –  Kristian Shaw
· KS reported that the playground is looking good and that at the weekend he will photograph each piece of equipment for insurance purposes.  

· He also wanted to thank all the volunteers who had turned out to help with the new post installations and painting. It was agreed to fix reflectors to the posts at a cost of £77.94p.
All
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8.03.23
White Lion –Tina Simpson gave the following update: 
· With help from Councillors, she is producing a 4-page flyer to be delivered to everyone in the village.  This will provide information on the project’s history, with comprehensive information on finance the various stages and how residents can get involved.
· There was only one compliant bid to the Business Consultants tender and they will be interviewed this week.  Our NLHF’s consultant team are advising on other potential consultants, including the team from the first stage of the project and they have suggested we contact the Plunkett foundation.  While DT suggested contacting the National Licensed Vituallers’ body and AG suggested the Chamber of Commerce might also offer targeted help, TS reminded the meeting that any consultant must have pub, heritage and National Lottery experience,.
· A successful meeting of the full design team in the White Lion was held and all went away impressed with its condition, as it was dry 
and watertight.
· The Project Manager, representatives from the CIC and the Parish Clerk are now liaising with each other on the project cash flow.
· After advice from the Project Manager, KS proposed that the parish council should sign the Design Contract, this was seconded by TS and approved by all.
· Work is proceeding on an open evening for all villagers to show them designs and how work is progress – the date will be late May.
9.03.23
Finance & Governance

a. The clerk presented her monthly financial report and forecast to the end of March and reported that she was satisfied that spending was in line with the budget.  She asked that the following payments be authorised:
Clerk’s March salary - £291.20  

HMRC March tax - £72.80 

E-on Next White Lion Standing Charge for February - £22.58 

E-On Solutions for repair of two street lights- £115.20

Greenwood project management fees for February and March - £4344 Burrell, Foley, Fischer, first Design Fees -  £3900 

MFM creosote for the posts on the Green - £102

Plus the reflectors for the posts at £77.94 – discussed under item 7d.

She also asked them member noted that DD payments of £50 for the allotments had been made and that £514.80 had been paid to Metcalfe Timber (this was less than the estimate approved in October).

Authorisation was approved by TS and seconded by TG.

b. The renewal of  the lease for playing field is being progressed by Clerk and Fisher German. 

c. The Clerk advised the meeting that yet again she has been unable to get Lloyds Bank to change the banking mandate.  She has been trying since June 2022.   The problem this time is that the bank suggests (they refuse to give helpful details, even though they have verified that the clerk is a longstanding personal account holder with Lloyds) that we need to have it signed by the signatories that they have on file. However only one of these signatories, Anthony Gillias, is still a member of the Parish Council.    It was agreed to try one final time – if this does not succeed and the bank refuses to accept our instruction, Pailton Parish Council will transfer all £236,118.55 (as at close of business on 27.3.23) and open a new account with another bank.
The clerk asked Anthony Gillias, as chairman of the Parish Council and Tina Simpson, as vice chair of the Parish Council to sign the change of mandate forms (for the third time.    
Anthony Gillias, then formally resolved to instruct Lloyds Bank to amend the address details and signatories it holds for the Parish Council.  This was seconded by Tina Simpson and approved by all councillors.   A copy of the signed form is attached.

 Further more, the bank was instructed to note that Pailton Parish Council will continue to operate both its accounts via on line banking. The sort code for both accounts is 30.97.17.   The account numbers are : 00300415  and 01604376.  Pailton Parish Council’s clerk and responsible financial officer will continue to handle both the online bank accounts.  Statements, letters and other mailings from the Bank should be addressed to the Clerk’s home address.
d. It was noted that the clerk after more than 10 months has not claimed any reimbursement for print, paper, stationery, and stamps.   TG proposed that the clerk be instructed to claim £10 a month towards her office costs backdated to May 2022 and in future the clerk is to claim this quarterly.  This was seconded by TS and approved by all.   
Clerk
10.03.23
Planning Applications and Issues for Consideration: 
· TG advised that RBC are taking enforcement action against Greenways Farm in breach of its planning consent R15/1267.

11.03.23
Ongoing Village Issues:
a. Telephone Box: This will go ahead as soon as weather permits. KS suggested that once the Defibrillator is reinstalled in the Phone Box, the Council should consider adding a ‘Bleed Kit’ to the box.   Clerk to investigate costs and report back.

b. Highways Working Group: TG reported that he had informed WCC that the PC had not made any decisions on the draft traffic improvement scheme proposed by WCC and funded by GLP.  It was agreed to try and find out how much funding has been allocated for Pailton – and clerk should contact Cllr Warwick first and only use an FOI as a last resort.  


DT reported on the work of the speed watch group including evidence over a 13 day period that 21,500 vehicles entered the village via Coventry Road, 15,500 via Lutterworth Road and 13,000 via Rugby Road- which included the highest number of speeding motorists.   He and the Speed Watch co-ordinator will repeat observation a further two or three times before drawing any conclusions.   It was also agreed that speed watch would appear on the agenda.  DT shared the findings of some initial desktop research which suggested that the most effective way to slow traffic was by installing speed humps and the least effective was by roadsigns.  He also spoke about an interesting trial underway in Dorset, where significantly changing the approach to villages, illustrating the village life, seemed to change drivers’ behaviour.   DT will continue his research to inform decisions on improving the traffic situation.    

c. Street Lighting: TG reported that he had now numbered all of the street lamps and DT will add these to a schedule he is preparing – this will allow the PC to obtain quotes for reducing energy costs and proactive maintenance.
d. Ex Service Men’s Club: There was no further news on this .
e. Neighbourhood Watch and Police:  The variable speed sign is now working -see 11.b above.. 


f. Village Litter Pick on Saturday 15 April – KS will make display boards to promote this and attract volunteers.  Refreshments will be available to residents when returning their litter bags/picks etc.
KS
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12.03.23
Correspondence
· The Clerk reported that she has had many approaches from companies producing memorial items for the King’s Coronation and she wondered if the Council would be willing to buy a small souvenir for each child in the village.   Clerk to obtain costs for 35 items and report back. 
Clerk
13.03.23
Additional items for the next agenda 
· The clerk proposed that the meeting discuss the contract for the village amenity cuts in 2023 – however discussion continued and after KS left the meeting, it was agreed to award him the contract at the same rate as he has charged for a number of years.  KS returned to the meeting
Clerk
14.03.23
Date of Next Meetings
· Confirmed 24 April 2023 and 22 May 2023 in the Village Hall.



Meeting closed at 9.21pm

……………………………..                   





24 April 2023
Anthony Gillias

Chairman of Pailton Parish Council 
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